Minutes
Iowa State Association of Counties

Board of Directors Meeting

ISAC Offices, 5500 Westown Parkway, Suite 190, West Des Moines, IA 50266

Phone 515.244.7181

Present: Wayne Walter, Harlan Hansen, Melvyn Houser, Judy Miller, Linda Langston, Dan Cohen, Grant Veeder, Marge Pitts, Jim George, Dave Morlan, Sara Kaufman, Jon McNamee, Mike Balmer, Richard Crouch, Bret VandeLune, Peggy Rice
Absent: Lu Barron, Wayne Chizek, Darin Raymond, Terri Henkels, Deb McWhirter, Joan McCalmant

Guest: Chuck Gipp

Staff: Bill Peterson, Rachel Bicego, Stacy Horner, Kristi Harshbarger, Brad Holtan, Linda Hinton, Mary Beth Mellick, Robin Harlow
Friday, January 20, 2012
Bill Peterson led an orientation session for new board members at 9:00 am to familiarize them with their role as members of the board and to explain various ISAC operations. 

President Wayne Walter called the meeting to order at 10:00 am and led the board in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
President Walter introduced Chuck Gipp, Deputy Director of the Iowa DNR. Chuck Gipp swore in the 2012 ISAC Board of Directors. He then swore in Wayne Walter as the 2012 ISAC President.

Approval of Minutes 

The December 15, 2011 ISAC Board of Directors meeting minutes were reviewed. Grant Veeder moved approval of the minutes as written, Dan Cohen seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
The December 15, 2011 ETC Board of Directors meeting minutes were reviewed for informational purposes. 

President Walter adjourned the ISAC Board at 10:15 am and reconvened the board at 10:30 am.
Management Report
Brad Holtan gave the financial report as of December 31, 2011. Brad reviewed the accounts receivables and explained that much of the $310,000 is made of quarterly, monthly and building reimbursements. The majority of the payables went to Knapp Properties for the build out and rent. The $73,000 that we received from Knapp Properties for the buyout of our old lease has been applied to the operating expenses. Brad reviewed the funds that ISAC administers.
Marge Pitts moved acceptance of the financial report, Dave Morlan seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
Brad reviewed the changes that have been made to this year’s ISAC and Education Foundation 990s. A few of the more substantial changes came at the request of Kristi Harshbarger and are related to lobbying expenses and how those expenses are broken out. DATA, LLC has been added to the 990T which includes the operations that are subject to income tax. The Education Foundation form became much simpler because the revenues are less than $50,000. The 990-N can now be used because the maximum increased from $25,000 to $50,000 making the Education Foundation eligible.
Linda Langston moved approval of the ISAC and Education Foundation 990s, Richard Crouch seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 
Bill Peterson reviewed the FY 2013 ISAC budget process. He explained each step in the process and stressed the importance of the process as part of a board member’s duties.
Bill Peterson reviewed the ISAC facility report that was included in the board materials. The report included the budget and all expenses involved in the building move. Overall, we ended up around $10,000 or 3% over budget. The cost sharing of the building expenses were reviewed. These expenses will be brought to each group’s next board meeting for approval.
Harlan Hansen moved acceptance of the recommended building expenses cost sharing plan, Linda Langston seconded and the motion passes unanimously.
Kristi Harshbarger gave an overview and update on the sales tax exemption. We are currently in the process of submitting a second request to the DOR.

Kristi reported that the articles of incorporation, bylaws and board policies have been updated with non-substantive changes. The ISAC Articles of Incorporation were updated to list ISAC’s current address.    
Linda Langston approved the recommend changes to the ISAC Articles of Incorporation, Richard Crouch seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

Kristi continued to report that the ISAC Articles of Incorporation/Bylaws/Membership Committee recommended amending the ISAC bylaws and board policies to list the counties in the six ISAC districts and to state that district officers may be chosen from each ISAC district according to that district’s selection policy. This will give flexibility to the districts.
Peggy Rice moved to approve the recommended changes to the ISAC bylaws and board policies, Dave Morlan seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
Brad Holtan reported that a conflict of interest statement is included in the board materials. Please read the statement and sign the form to acknowledge receipt. This is required by the auditors. 

Conference and Meeting Report

Stacy gave an overview of the survey results that were received for the 2011 Fall School of Instruction and the 2012 ISAC University. A total of 163 evaluations were received for the fall school out of 830 attendees. ISAC U went very well and had a great turnout with around 140 registrants.
Stacy reported that registration has opened for the 2012 Spring School of Instruction and that 420 registrations have already been made. All affiliates will meet at the Des Moines Marriott Downtown. Rachel Bicego reported that exhibit booth and sponsorship registrations are on target.
Rachel reported that County Day at the Capitol will be held on Thursday, March 1. The agenda will be similar to past events and affiliates will set up displays in the rotunda. Board members asked about possible alternate dates in the future and it was explained that the schedule is very tight at the Capitol especially because we use the entire rotunda.

Stacy reported that the 2012 ISAC Scholarship Golf Fundraiser will likely be held on Thursday, August 23 at Otter Creek Golf Course in Ankeny. A contract is to be signed soon.

Stacy reviewed the agenda for the 2012 ISAC Fall School of Instruction being held at the Veterans Memorial Community Choice Credit Union Convention Center on November 28-30 in Des Moines. It is similar to the 2010 fall school agenda that received great feedback. 
Harlan Hansen moved to approve the recommended agenda for the 2012 Fall School of Instruction, Mike Balmer seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

Transportation to and from the hotels to the convention center was discussed. Stacy assured the board that as many options would be available as is possible. She reported that she will be touring the facility and talking to groups similar to ours who have held conferences there and getting their feedback on what works the best. 
NACo Report

Wayne Walter and Bill Peterson gave an overview of the NCCAE State Association Presidents and Executive Directors Conference they attended in Washington, D.C. earlier in January. Wayne described the meetings that were held and the discussion at the White House that Bill moderated. 
Bill gave the plan for events and congressional interaction at the 2012 NACo Legislative Conference being held from March 3-7 at the Washington Hilton in Washington, D.C. 
Bill distributed an informational document to the board regarding the NACo prescription drug card changes. The information will be sent to all member counties.
A memo regarding the NACo County Leadership Institute was also included in the board materials. Send any nominations to Bill before February 14.
Legislative Report

Linda Hinton and Mary Beth Mellick updated the board on the first three weeks of the legislative session. Mary Beth discussed property tax reform, tax increment financing (TIF) and the gas tax. Linda discussed mental health reform. 

Linda Langston discussed the MHDD Commission’s response to the Governor’s budget. Sara Kaufman discussed the unfortunate lack of discussion over core services. 

Linda Hinton led a board discussion about how to register on the mental health redesign bill. The importance of registering for a bill is so that ISAC is able to speak on behalf of the bill. 

Linda Langston moved to register undecided on the mental health redesign bill, Grant Veeder seconded and the motion passed unanimously.  
Presentation of the CFO

Mary Beth Mellick presented a draft of the 2012 County Financial Overview (CFO) to the board and gave the highlights of the document. The CFO is an annual review of the fiscal health of Iowa counties. 
Reports and Inquiries from the Board
Melvyn Houser reported that Pottawattamie County had concerns regarding its emergency management funding and wanted to thank board member Dave Morlan and ISAC staff Kristi Harshbarger for their help in resolving this county issue. 
Jon McNamee moved adjournment, Linda Langston seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

President Walter adjourned the board at 2:15 pm.
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